Board of Selectmen Public Meeting
November 4, 2013
DRAFT
Board of Selectmen Budget Work Session
December 16, 2013
DRAFT


DRAFT- These minutes are strictly a draft copy and are awaiting amendment or approval at a subsequent duly noticed public meeting. Amendments to these minutes will be noted in the minutes of said meeting.  They are being posted on the web site as a draft copy for public informational use.  

B O A R D   O F   S E L E C T M E N

Budget Work Session
December 16, 2013
*****************************************************************
Present:

Chairman Terry Jarvis
David Swenson, Selectman

Jeffrey Kratovil, Selectman

Also Present:

Jeremy Bourgeois, Town Administrator
Michael Clarke, Road Agent

David Valladares, Equipment Mechanic


Jim Ladd, Videographer




Laura Zuzgo, Minute Taker




The meeting was called to order by Chair Terry Jarvis at 9:01 AM.
Chair Jarvis explained she had spoken with the Finance Officer about 4130-50-330 Foundation/Cap for the Boodey House.  Vickie Blackden said any work done needs to follow the Purchase Order Policy in regards to what has to go out for bid and what does not have to go out for bid.  Because the money is coming from private donations, the BOS will have to have a public hearing to accept the donations before any of the bills can be paid.
2014 Budget:  Revisit
Acct 4130 Executive Office
· The BOS received the additional information they requested for Lines 111, 112, and 115.  TA Bourgeois stated the handout the Board received last meeting had the hours for the PT employees reversed and that has been corrected.  The breakdown requested shows that $3042.68 was the amount spent for BOS minutes.  Selectman Swenson said the reasoning behind this was to look at combining two or three PT positions into one FT position and what would be the cost factor.  After reviewing the figures, it would be approximate increase of $15,899.76 per year.  Selectman Kratovil suggested the TA do the minutes for the first meeting of the month and hire someone at $12 an hour.   This would be an increase of $168 a month for a yearly total of $2,016.  Chair Jarvis stated she is against paying someone $40 plus an hour to take minutes.  Selectman Swenson stated he has not heard a compelling argument to make a PT position into a FT position.  He also stated he is not in favor of the TA doing the minutes.  He would rather the TA was focusing on day to day Town management.  After discussing the number of hours required for minute taking, the Chair Jarvis asked the Board members if they were in favor of the $9,685 requested in the budget. Selectman Kratovil said the BOS needs to come to an agreement on the amount.  Selectman Swenson stated he was hoping to have a compelling argument to make two or three PT positions into one FT, but it is not there at this time. And he would be in favor of this amount.
· Line 112 Misc Clerical – Chair Jarvis explained this line is used for special projects.  This falls under the TA’s discretion.  Selectman Kratovil stated he is not in favor of this line as he feels there is no justification.  He feels that projects should be scheduled for the year and the work done during normal hours.  Chair Jarvis explained that is not possible because most of these projects are things that were not anticipated ahead of time.  Selectman Swenson stated he did not have a problem with this line.
· Line 440 Equipment/System – Chair Jarvis explained going forward in 2014 in regards to continuing with the Information Technology project, the Board can either put money in this line or in the Expendable Trust Fund.  If they put it in this line and do not spend it, it will go into the Unexpended Fund Balance.   If they put the money in the Trust, it will carry over.  Chair Jarvis explained she is in favor of putting the money into the Expendable Trust Fund because it will carry over.  Selectman Swenson stated he is in favor of putting the money into this line because they have specifically outlined an objective for the Town to increase productivity through the means of IT improvement.  He would like to see this done in 2014 and not linger on for years.  Selectman Swenson stated the current vendor has given an estimate of approximately $10,000 a year.  The contract would cover labor and maintenance.  Selectman Kratovil asked if any of the IT Committee members reached out to Linda Socha.  TA Bourgeois said the Committee members have received copies of her recommendations.  Selectman Kratovil stated he strongly recommends the Committee reach out to her for her expertise.  Selectman Swenson said he would recommend $10,000 should be adequate for this line instead of the recommended amount of $20,000.  This would make this line $16,050.  Selectman Kratovil said Linda Socha recommended putting out a Request For Information (RFI).  He felt there is no rush to put a specific number down.  Chair Jarvis stated she disagreed.  They need to have money in the budget to cover what they decide they want to do in 2014.  Selectman Swenson also stated the Board has already placed $12,500 in the Expendable Trust Fund for the maintenance contract.  The $10,000 on this line would be for hardware.  Selectman Kratovil stated if they are going to go forward with the idea of having Linda Socha collaborate with the IT Committee, he would be in favor of putting the money in this line.  He also stated that if the IT Committee members are going to do the installation he would want to see their credentials before they do the work.  Linda Socha’s recommendation felt it was better to spend the money to have a company do the installation then to have the Committee do it.  Selectman Swenson said that will be part of the preventative maintenance agreement.  Chair Jarvis said the matter at hand is to have the money in the budget to cover the cost no matter which option they go with for installation.  
· Chair Jarvis reviewed the changes made to this account by the BOS.  They are: Line 440 increased to $16,050; Line 550 increased to $4,000; and Line 620 decreased to $5,500.  Selectman Kratovil went through all the lines to make sure they all have the same figures.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Acct 4130 Executive Office in the amount of $168,958.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.  The vote was 2 in favor (Swenson, Jarvis) and 1 opposed (Kratovil) because of Lines 110 and Line 112.
Account 4319 Equipment Mechanic 
· Line 660 Highway Vehicles – David Valladares explained that the cost for tires for the Grader was not included in the budget presented to the Board on November 25th.  The cost for the tires is $1,600 each for a total of $9,600.  The total for this line is increased to $33,690.  
· The bottom line for this account is $150,465.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Acct 4319 Equipment Mechanic in the revised amount of $150,465.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Account 4312 Highways & Streets

· Road Agent Clarke provided the Board with revised figures for Line 115 PT.  He explained that he has a PT seasonal worker who has been with the Town 15-20 years.  He averages 700 hrs a yr. The PT worker who handles the rubbish and shovels at the Town Hall has 155 hrs so far this year.  FT employees filled in doing the summer with the mowing and that is 42 hrs.  The new seasonal PT worker who the BOS has extended to April 15th. Has been reduced to 32 hrs a week.  However the employee in this position has found FT work and will be all done on Thursday.  Until the BOS gives the RA permission to advertise for a seasonal PT worker, the Equipment Mechanic will fill in.  Chair Jarvis asked if the Board wants to give the Road Agent permission to advertise for a PT employee to work no more than 32 hrs a week instead of a seasonal FT employee.    Selectman Kratovil felt this would be an opportunity for them to look into a contract.  Chair Jarvis said it is too late to go out for contract for plowing for 2014-2015 season.  Selectman Kratovil indicated he needed more time review this issue.  Selectman Swenson said the Road Agent has gone back and reviewed this line and reduced it as requested.  He said he is not in a position to say they need a yearly PT worker instead of the FT seasonal worker.  He also said the OT line seems high to him.  It averages 5.7 hours per work per worker.  He also wanted it noted that the RA has reduced this line from last years’ budget.    The Road Agent said his suggestion is the BOS needs to give him a number to work with and he will do his best to work within that number.  He does not feel he can make any more cuts to the budget.  It is a 5% reduction from last year. He feels it is still high, but he is willing to accept the budget.
Selectman Swenson made a motion to approve Acct 4312 Highways and Streets in the amount of $812,358.  Selectman Kratovil seconded for discussion.   He stated Line 115 PT was too high at the last meeting.  The RA has looked at and reduced this line.  Selectman Kratovil stated once again that he felt this would be a good time to introduce contracted services.  It has already been indicated that it is too late to do this for the 2014 budget.  

The vote was 2 in favor (Jarvis, Swenson) and 1 against (Kratovil).

Chair Jarvis asked which truck was not being replaced by the CIP this year.  The RA explained the 2044 International was scheduled to be replaced.  The truck is driven by the employee that runs the grader and is not logging as many hours.  The Town Mechanic recommended replacing the F550 this year and the International next year.  The CIP Committee moved the F550 out to 2018 and no vehicle replaced this year.  The CIP has recommended placing $60,192 in this account but not replace any vehicle.  The Town Mechanic believes the CIP pushed the F550 out because of the new engine that was put in the truck.  He explained that he took the cheapest route possible.  The TA asked the Town Mechanic what year he would recommend the replacement of the 2004 International.  David Valladares stated he felt the Town should be able to get at least two more years use of this truck.  Selectman Swenson stated the funding is there if it becomes necessary.  It is unusual to not have a warrant article but it is not necessary as the BOS is the agent to expend with a public hearing.
Account 4140 Elections & Registrations
· Carole Ingham came back to the Board to explain she has received another directive from the State and she has once again had to make changes to her budget.  The State is going to use paper ballots instead of electronic ballots for the special election.  Line 30-550 was previously approved in the amount of $4,500.  This line has been reduced to $3,600.
· The new bottom line for this account is $131,751.

Selectman Kratovil made a motion to approve Acct 4140 Elections and Registrations in the revised amount of $131,751.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Selectman Swenson said he had a question about Lines 30-130; 30-131; 30-690; & 40-130.  He asked if these lines were increased to cover the extra election.  Chair Jarvis said the budget was originally done for three elections and that has increased to four elections.  The vote was unanimous.
Acct 4192 Zoning Board of Adjustment

· The Budget Committee reduced Line 551 Advertising to $500.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Acct 4192 Zoning Board of Adjustment in the revised amount of $952.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Account 4589 Meeting House

· The Finance Officer has indicated there was a math error in this budget.  The correct number for approval is $705.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Acct 4589 Meeting House in the revised amount of $705.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

This finishes the Budget Sessions for the BOS with the exception of any accounts the Budget Committee will need to be revisited.

Review of Minutes
The Board members reviewed the minutes of the November 4th, 2013 Public Meeting.  Edits were made.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 4th Public Meeting as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion. Discussion:  The TA is to verify a couple of pts. with the DVD. The vote was unanimous.

The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Non-Public Meeting of November 4th.  Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve the amended Non-Public meeting minutes of November 4th, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

The Board members reviewed the Budget Session minutes of Nov 18th. Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to accept the Budget Session minutes of November 18th, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
The Board members reviewed the minutes of the November 18th Public Meeting.  Edits were made.

Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve the Public Meeting minutes of November 18th, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Combination Public and Non-Public Meeting of November 21st.  Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve the minutes of the Combination Public and Non-Public minutes of November 21st as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
The Board members agreed to postpone the balance of minutes to be approved to the December 16th Public Meeting.

The next meeting will be December 16th, 2013 at the Fire Station Community Room at 1:00PM.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to adjourn the Budget Session.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

The meeting adjourned at 12:01 PM.
Respectfully Submitted

Laura Zuzgo

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of the Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA  33-4:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
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